Faculty Senate Meeting 

Minutes DRAFT

November 30, 2007

Wallace 622 

 1:30 pm

Members Present: Kenneth Barber, Gerry Beller, Carla Blankenbuehler, Becky Francis, Tom Guetzlott, Rob Harris, Jerry Levine, Phoebe Levine, Mike Lewis, Susan Marrash-Minnerly, Jeffry Pietruszynski, John Richards, Roberta Salyers, Aaron Settle, Dave Brock, alternate for Chi Slankard, Chuck Smith, Carolyn Sturgen, Deborah Wells, Judith Whipkey, Naveed Zaman. 

Ex-Officio: Charles Byers, Hazo Carter, Edith Worrells for Ron Bartley

Parliamentarian: Jack Magan,

Absent: Robert Parker, Ron Bartley, T. Ramon Stuart, Austin Moore
1. The meeting was called to order at 1:35 pm.

2. Members reviewed the November 2 Faculty Senate minutes. Rob Harris moved to accept, Carla Blankenbuehler seconded. Motion carried to accept the minutes.  

3. Approval of the agenda: Jerry Levine asked to delete parts “a” and “f” under Old Business.  Zaman Naveed asked for his item to be added to “other” in New Business.  Carolyn Sturgen moved to accept the agenda as amended, Carla Blankenbuehler seconded.  Motion carried.
4. Reports:

a. Educational Policies Committee: Dr. Brenda Wilson distributed an overview of EPC actions and recommendations taken at the November 30, 2007 EPC Meeting.  Chuck Smith moved to accept the recommentdation, Carolyn Sturgen seconded. Motion carried. 

b. Standing Committee reports. No reports

c. Questions and Responses to electronically submitted


reports. 

I. President Carter  (1) gave an update on the status of the Vice President for Academic Affairs search, (2) noted that he is preparing a response to the Faculty Senate’s motion regarding department chair elections (3)gave an update on Land Grant Programs, including a five-year program involving human resources, (4)announced the addition of the SMARTHINKING Tutoring Program, a virtual tutoring and learning opportunity for students in selected subject areas, (5) commented on the upcoming holiday and commencement activities. Jeff Pietruszynski expressed his concern that the SMARTHINKING virtual tutoring not take the place of the writing lab and tutoring program.  President Carter assured him that SMARTHINKING was a supplement and not a replacement.

II. Interim President Ron Bartley:  Edith Worrell’s spoke in the absence of President Bartley for the CTC report, which he sent electronically.

III. Interim Vice President of Academic Affairs Charles Byers provided the following updates: (1) the ad hoc committee on chair release time meeting results was very productive; he will provide feedback next week. (2) A committee has finalized changes for faculty status eligible for Land-Grant. (3) Deans’ council is meeting regularly and will begin work on targeted areas that have been neglected in the past. (4) task force groups will be formed to work on targeted problems and will begin meeting January 8, 2008. Dr. Byers will be notifying faculty to serve on the task force committees. Jack Magan asked if Dr. Byers could generate of list of topics for faculty to view, so that members could select specific committees for which they are interested. 

Tom Guetzloff asked if professors involved with the Land Grant funding are being compensated for their workload; to which Dr. Byers responded, “Yes.”                                           

IV. BOR Report-Dr. Chuck Smith reported on the November 15, 2008 meeting at which the Board: (1) approved several post contract salary adjustments involving chairs and deans. (2) dealt with prohibitions and penalties for firearms on campus, and background checks in the hiring process, (3) elected Eric Coleman as the new chair.  

Chuck Smith encouraged senate members to attend the BOR meetings. If faculty members wish to make comments or address concerns about proposed policies, they can send their letters through Chuck Smith.

Jack Magan questioned if the chemistry labs would pose problems with the new firearms, explosives policy; he will pursue the matter. 

John Richards asked for clarification concerning deans and chairs salary back pay increases. Chuck clarified that these were effective the same time faculty received theirs.  

Tom Guetzloff stated that the cost for  a background check was $100 and asked how this procedure would be handled in the hiring process Chuck Smith will check to clarify the  specifics of the new background check policy.  . 

Chuck Smith will check with Bob Parker to clarify the timing of the salary and percentages adjustments for deans and chairs.  

V. ACF Report- John Richards announced that the ACF met November 29 at Winfield College.  He has no report at this time.

VI. IBOA Report-Professor Whipkey. No report

VII. Comments from the Chair. Jerry Levine stated that he had met with the deans to discuss faculty evaluation issues. The deans are seeking input from the Executive Committee at a meeting on December 6 at 1:30 pm. 

5. Old Business:
a. Update on “Release time for Chairs” committee: Rob Harris, no report.

b. Updates from Liaison members: status of their respective standing committees:

(1) Promotion & Tenure: Mike Lewis -no report.

(2) Retention: Rob Harris reported that this has been a more active committee.

(3) Faculty Personnel: Gerry Beller – no report. He will get in touch with the Chair, Sharon Molnar.

(4) Research: Tom Guetzloff  - no report.

(5) Cultural Activities: Susan Minnerly: The committee has not met yet and needs some direction and restructuring now that Charlotte Giles has retired.

(6) Constitution and Bylaws: Jack Magan - no report.

(7) General Education: John Richards reported the committee was functioning well.

(8) EPC: Jeffry Pietruszynski reported the committee was functioning well.

c. Update from the “new” Ad hoc committee on Merit Pay:

Mike Lewis reported that the committee has met one time and is formulating ideas.  He shared a worksheet that provided an overview of the “point system” used to assess faculty for merit pay.  An active discussion followed, including: (1) better communication of the process, (2) adding a peer evaluation to the merit instrument, (3) portion merit pay equally among the Colleges, (4) how to deal with existing problems, such as FTE weight and Teaching and Research and Service fixed ratios.

d. Update on VPAA search:  

Jerry Levine reported that the pool has been reduced to 9 applicants, and the committee will go forward to reduce the number to 6 at a meeting on December 8.

e. Update on Presidential search for Community and Technical College: Professor Judith Whipkey reported that the committee had 22 applicants.  They will begin screening interviews December 13 and 14, and plan to invite 3-4 candidates for campus interviews.

f. Recommendations and actions of the executive committee:  

Dr. Jerry Levine asked senate members to consider and vote on recommendation and actions regarding changes to the Bylaws and Handbook.

I. Promotion and Tenure Changes

Under promotion and tenure, bylaws will read: “a copy of the letter of application is also filed with the Dean of the faculty member’s college, the Vice-President for Academic Affairs, the Chair of the Faculty Personnel Committee, and the Chair of the Promotion and Tenure Committee.”  The Senate also voted to make that change in the Constitution, but that item is in the handbook, not the Constitution. Chuck Smith moved, Carolyn Sturgen seconded, the motion to inform the faculty of this change at the general faculty meeting. Motion carried.

II.  Regarding an Ad hoc committee to study the issue of Faculty withdrawal of students from classes, 

The Executive Committee recommends the following members be approved and that two additional member volunteers from the Senate be added to the list of members: Chuck Smith (Senate), John Teeuwissen (Academic Affairs), Donna Hunter (Registrar), Danny Cantrell (Student Affairs), Mary Blizzard (Financial Aid). 

Naveed Zaman moved, Jeff Petruszynski seconded. Motion carried. 

The following faculty members were nominated and accepted to serve as Faculty Senate Representatives on the ad hoc committee: Tom Guetzloff, Roberta Salyers, and Carolyn Sturgen.  Jerry Levine asked Chuck Smith to be the convener for the committee. 

III.  Ad hoc committee: Problems of Mutual Concern.  

 “The Executive Committee recommends that it serve as the ad hoc committee on an improved relationship between the University and the Community and Technical College.” Jeffry Pietruszynski moved, Gerry Beller seconded. Motion carried.
6. New Business: 

a. Senate Focus: Working with the administration.

Jerry Levine provided a list of suggestions generated by the Executive Committee, asking for response and any additions before selecting three focus areas. 

(1) University Website problems and concerns

(2) Improving classroom facilities

(3) Teaching workload expectations that allow for professional development and scholarly activities.

(4) Improving the equality of the student body of the university.

(5) Consideration of a 3-semester academic schedule

(6) Fiscal support for academic programs from the Foundation.

(7) Seeking acceptance of the University’s unique role for the admission and support of marginally qualified college students without penalty because of withdrawal and loser graduation rate. 

(8) Shortening the length of the commencement exercise.

(9) Increase hiring of full time faculty positions (added in the discussion by Susan Marash-Minnerly)

A vote was taken and Senate members voted to focus on the following three items:  

(1)  University Website problems and concerns 

(3)  Teaching workload expectations that allow for   

       professional development and scholarly activities.

(9)  Increase hiring of full time faculty positions  

Naveed Zaman  moved, Tom Guetloff seconded to begin work on developing an ad hoc committee to address these issues. Motion carried.

b. Chair election schedule: Mike Lewis; This item was tabled.

c. Approval of Faculty Senate Spring 2008 Calendar: 

Executive Committee recommended approval of the proposed spring calendar. Carolyn Sturgen moved, Chuck Smith seconded, Motion carried.

d. Approval of Dec  6  General Faculty Meeting Agenda.

Executive Committee recommended approval of the proposed agenda for the General Faculty Meeting scheduled for December 6, 2007. Carolyn Sturgen moved, Susan Marash-Minnerly seconded. Motion carried.

e. Senate Focus: Working with the administration:                
John Richards agreed to a motion to table this issue and discussion until the February Faculty Senate meeting.  Tom Guetzloff moved, Chuck Smith seconded. Motion carried. 

f. WVSU Professors as Responsible Role Models:                

Naveed Zaman raised his concerns about the direct relationship of poor professional behaviors of professors and irresponsible dispositions of students.  More specifically he cited instances he has noticed, such as excessive cancellations of classes, use of multiple choice examinations rather than challenging higher order thinking skills, cancellation of final exams, and inattention to deadlines.  A lengthy discussion followed.  In regard to final exams, Aaron Settle suggested removing the official scheduled “exam week” and continue with scheduled class meetings at that time.  Faculty members could situate the different types of exams they administer during those days.  Discussion ended with senate members in agreement that this topic of professors as positive and professional role models must be revisited and addressed at a future meeting. 

g. Thanksgiving Break Adjustment:                                           

 Tom Guetloff proposed to allow one full week, with five class days off for Thanksgiving break rather than a 5-day Thanksgiving break with three class days off.  Due to the lateness of the day, Tom agreed to move discussion of this item to the February Faculty Senate meeting.

7. Meeting Adjournment:                                                                   

There being no further business, John Richards moved, Judith Whipkey seconded to adjourn the meeting.  Motion carried. Meeting was adjourned at 3:45 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Phoebe Levine, Secretary

Faculty Senate
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